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UK: TRADE DEFICIT NARROWS SHARPLY ON OIL 

Berenberg Macro Flash 
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Cheaper oil should improve the UK trade balance in the coming months. The UK’s trade deficit narrowed to £2bn in 
October from £2.4bn in September, as North Sea oil platforms came back on-line cutting the UK’s need to import oil from 
the elevated September level, while lower oil prices might also have helped. There will be more to come on that score. The 
UK is a net oil importer, so weaker prices for the black gold improve the UK’s trade balance. That being said, Britain’s 
dreadful deficit in goods trade also narrowed a little and was the smallest since March, although at £8.7bn, the goods deficit 
is nothing to crow about. 
 
Little sign of life in exports yet. Focusing on volumes of trade, exports fell 0.2% in the three months to October and 
imports fell 1.4%, excluding oil and erratic items. Exports to EU fell 0.3% in the latest three months while those to non-EU 
countries fell 0.1%. Weakness in the Eurozone is weighing on exports and manufacturing, dragging a little on the otherwise 
strong UK recovery, but we should soon pass the worst with Germany, the epicentre of the recent Eurozone slowing, 
showing signs of perking up a little recently. Exports are volatile from month to month, but taking October on its own, 
export volumes to non-EU countries rose 1.7%.  
 
But fading geopolitical tensions should help UK trade in the coming months. While the situation in Ukraine has not 
improved much, the issue does seem to have faded from the headlines recently. Reflecting those possible fading worries, 
some German leading indicators have tentatively turning up in the latest month, while German industry made a solid start to 
the fourth quarter. That is important, given Germany’s position in the eye of the recent storm blowing across the Eurozone 
economy. We expect Eurozone growth to gradually return to trend by the middle of next year, helping UK trade pick up 
again and, along with all the extra stimulus in the pipeline from cheap oil, cheap food and cheaper money, allowing UK 
growth to accelerate again. Slightly smaller picture, but also important, there seems to have been something peculiar going 
on in the car industry over the past few months. Both import and export volumes of cars fell very sharply over the three 
months to October, with sales of cars abroad falling by a huge 7.8% mom in October. That has weighed heavily on overall 
exports, and may turn out to be volatile. The underlying picture for exports might be a little better than the aggregate data 
suggest.  
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This message has been produced for information purposes for institutional investors or market professionals, it is not a 

financial analysis within the meaning of § 34b or § 31 of the German Securities Trading Act (Wertpapierhandelsgesetz), no 

investment advice or recommendation to buy financial instruments. The message does not claim completeness regarding the 

information on the developments referred to in it. On no account should it be regarded as a substitute for the recipient’s 

procuring information for himself or exercising his own judgements. The message may include certain descriptions, state-

ments, estimates, and conclusions underlining potential development based on assumptions, which may turn out to be 

incorrect. Berenberg and/or its employees accept no liability whatsoever for any direct or consequential loss or damages of 

any kind arising out of the use of this message or any part of its content. -- For full economics reports please visit our 

website or contact capitalmarkets@berenberg.de.  
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